The State Board of Elections ("the Board") meeting was held by electronic 1 communication on Tuesday, April 20, 2021. In attendance: Robert Brink, Chairman, John 2 3 O'Bannon, Vice Chairman, and Jamilah LeCruise, Secretary, represented the State Board of Elections ("the Board"). Christopher E. "Chris" Piper, Commissioner, represented the 4 Department of Elections ("ELECT") and Carol Lewis represented the Office of the Attorney 5 General ("OAG"). Chairman Brink called the meeting to order at 1:00 P.M. 6 7 Chairman Brink informed the Board that on March 12, 2020, Governor Ralph S. Northam declared that a state of emergency exists in the Commonwealth as the result of the 8 potential spread of COVID-19, a communicable disease presenting a threat to public health. 9 On March 30, 2020, the Governor issued an executive order requiring all individuals in 10 Virginia to remain at their place of residence, with certain enumerated exceptions. 11 This meeting was conducted consistent with the requirements for electronic meetings 12 by public bodies set forth in Items 4-0.01 of House Bills 29 and 30, as passed by the General 13 Assembly ("GA") and signed by the Governor in April of this year. The purpose of the 14 15 meeting is to transact the statutorily required business of the Board. Chairman Brink stated that the Board would receive public comments on agenda items prior to its action on that 16 item. An open public comment period would be offered prior to adjournment. 17 The only item on the agenda was the consideration of alleged irregularities in the 18 operations of two local Electoral Boards, Richmond City and Nottoway County. At 19 1:05P.M., Chairman Brink moved that the Board go into closed session for the purpose of 20

discussing alleged improprieties by local electoral boards, specifically the Richmond City 21 electoral board and the Nottoway County electoral board, as authorized by Section 2.2-22 3711(A)(7) of the Code of Virginia. Christopher Piper, Commissioner of Elections, Daniel 23 Persico, Chief Information Officer, Department of Elections, Ashley Coles, FOIA Officer and 24 Policy Analyst, Department of Elections and Carol Lewis and Heather Hays Lockerman of 25 the Office of the Attorney General will attend the closed session because their presence will 26 reasonably aid the Board in its consideration of the subject of the meeting. Secretary 27 LeCruise seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. A roll call vote was 28 taken: 29 Chairman Brink – Aye 30 31 Vice Chair O'Bannon – Aye Secretary LeCruise – Aye 32 33 At 1:53 P.M., Vice Chair O'Bannon moved to reconvene in open session, and take a 34 roll call vote certifying that to the best of each member's knowledge (i) only such public 35 business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under this chapter and 36 37 (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was concerned were heard, discussed, or considered. Secretary LeCruise seconded 38 the motion and the motion passed unanimously. A roll call vote was taken: 39 40 Chairman Brink – Aye Vice Chair O'Bannon – Aye 41 Secretary LeCruise – Aye 42

Chairman Brink – Aye

64

As it relates to Nottoway County Electoral Board, Secretary LeCruise moved that 43 after a thorough review of the comments received, the Nottoway County Electoral Board 44 needs to have additional consultation with the Department of Elections as it relates 45 specifically to the Freedom of Information Act ("FOIA") and to the limitations on political 46 activities permissible by Electoral Board members; also that all Electoral Board members 47 complete the ELECT Electoral Board training in addition to the FOIA training and provide 48 proof of completion of both trainings within 90 days of today's meeting. Vice Chair 49 50 O'Bannon seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chairman Brink opened the floor to public comment on Nottoway County Electoral 51 Board before taking a roll call vote. Diana Mitchell asked to have her statement put into the 52 minutes. Her statement appears as APPENDIX: A. Sara Allen, Chairwoman of Nottoway 53 County Electoral Board spoke. Erwin "Sonny" Abbott asked to have his statement put into 54 55 the minutes. His statement appears as APPENDIX: B. Carolyn A. Davis, Sharon Caldwell and Thomas Crews, Chairman of the Nottoway County Democratic Committee addressed the 56 Board. Angela Stewart, Director of Elections with Nottoway County asked to have her 57 statement put into the minutes. Her statement appears as APPENDIX: C. 58 59 Secretary LeCruise asked if a member of the Nottoway County Electoral Board can confirm if the allegations Ms. Stewart presented to the Board regarding Nottoway County not 60 completing the Cyber Security training are correct. Commissioner Piper informed the Board 61 that he can confirm Nottoway County complied with the requirement. A roll call vote was 62 taken: 63

Vice Chair O'Bannon – Aye 65 Secretary LeCruise – Aye 66 Vice Chair O'Bannon stated after due consideration of the allegations raised 67 regarding members of the Richmond City Board of Elections, including, but not limited to, 68 1. Opening sealed returns of certain precincts and improper conduction of a canvass on 69 the morning of November 4, 2020, without a proper meeting of the Electoral Board 70 and without party observers; 71 2. Abdicating responsibilities delegated under Articles 3 and 4 of Title 24.2 of the Code 72 of Virginia; and 73 74 3. Violating the Virginia Freedom of Information Act by communicating regarding board business while not in a publicly noticed meeting; 75 he moved that the Board delegate authority to Chairman Brink to draft a letter requesting 76 77 that the Commonwealth's Attorney for the City of Richmond investigate allegations relating to alleged improper actions in violation of Title 24.2 of the Virginia Code and the Virginia 78 Freedom of Information Act by members of the Richmond City Electoral Board. Secretary 79 LeCruise seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 80 81 Chairman Brink opened the floor to public comment on the City of Richmond Electoral Board before taking a roll call vote. James Nachman, Chairman, and Joyce Smith, 82 Vice Chairwoman of the Richmond City Electoral Board asked to have their statement put 83 into the minutes. Their statement appears as APPENDIX: D. Yolanda Stokes asked to have 84 her statement put into the minutes. Her statement appears as APPENDIX: E. Hayden Fisher 85

and Elizabeth Butler of the Richmond Republican Committee asked to have their statement 86 put into the minutes. Their statement appears as APPENDIX: F. A roll call vote was taken: 87 Chairman Brink – Aye 88 89 Vice Chair O'Bannon – Aye Secretary LeCruise – Aye 90 Chairman Brink opened the floor to public comment. Ebony Lofton addressed the Board. 91 Vice Chair O'Bannon moved to adjourn the meeting. Secretary LeCruise seconded the 92 motion and the motion passed unanimously. A roll call vote was taken: 93 Chairman Brink – Aye 94 Vice Chair O'Bannon – Aye 95 Secretary LeCruise – Aye 96 The meeting adjourned at 2:40 P.M. 97 98 99 100 Chairman 101 102 103 Vice Chair 104 105 106 Secretary 107

State Board of Elections DRAFT Meeting minutes Tuesday, April 20, 2021

108	APPENDIX: A
109	Diana Mitchell
110	

March 31, 2021 State Board of Elections Meeting

Diane Mitchell

I strongly recommend you take the time to listen to this recording of a meeting that took place and was not sanctioned. In this recording of the illegal board meeting you can hear many irregular activities that clearly violate policy. The chair of the Democratic Committee in Nottoway is acting as secretary. He put the agenda together, typed it, opened files and proposed policy change. He is not a board member and should not have been part of any decision making concerning theelectoral board. Public comment was rejected and the public was told they would be removed unless they complied. Thetwo board members scoffed at the training offered to help navigate their responsibilities and openly acknowledged theyhad attended that training...the training is designed to prevent irregularities. Motions were made and executed without thethird member of the board being present during a meeting that had not been announced with a three day minimum advertising, nor had it been publicly advertised as required. A personal discussion took place concerning the Registrarwithout her knowledge and not in closed session. We, the Concerned Citizens for Fair Election Practices have contactedyou in order to protect our rights and those of our entire community. Please remember bipartisanship is mandatory for allthose who participate as members of the Electoral board.

State Board of Elections DRAFT Meeting minutes Tuesday, April 20, 2021

111	APPENDIX: B
112	Erwin "Sonny" Abbott
113	

December 28, 2020

The Honorable Paul W. Cella, Chief Judge Virginia: In the Circuit Court of the County of Nottoway

Sir, I write to share concerns relating to the appointment to the Nottoway County Electoral Board effective with the first of the New Year. I believe one position on the Board requires appointment. This position is currently held by Ms. Sarah Allen, appointed November 1, 2020 to replace Mr. Tony Burgess who resigned.

Ms. Allen has said some very disparaging words about Officers of Election and may have violated Virginia Election Laws 24.2-607(A). On November 3, 2020 at Blackstone Primary Voting Precinct Ms. Allen seemed to interfered with Officers of Election and voters as they were being processed to vote. When asked to stop she indicated she wasn't through asking questions. Days later, on social media, she called one Officer of Election "A Karen" that believed had more power/authority then she did due to her position on the Electoral Board. Sir, this is how Time Magazine defines "Karen" as "a white woman weaponizing her privilege, often at the expense or well-being of a BIPOC." (Another explanation from Time Magazine – Black, Indigenous and other people of color.) The Blackstone Police were called and responded. Ms. Allen stopped doing whatever was her intent.

She has failed to work with the Registrar and learn or understand her responsibilities. She has failed to participate in a positive way to learn and support the duties of Officers of Election and failed to follow the Code of Virginia in regards to not meeting with another Board member (2 Board Members makes a quorum) without appropriate notice, etc.

She does not avoid partisan politics as outlined by the Oath of Office taken by each member of the Board.

Thank you, for your time and attention to my concerns. I have no personal ill will toward Ms. Allen. I believe her current approach will not positively contribute to assisting the citizens of Nottoway County in meeting the goals and objectives set forth by the Law, Virginia Department of Elections or in working with the local Registrar.

Respectfully,

Erwin B. Abbott, Jr. 2149 Little Creek Road Crewe, Virginia 23930

State Board of Elections DRAFT Meeting minutes Tuesday, April 20, 2021

114	APPENDIX: C
115	Angela Stewart
116	Director of Elections, Nottoway County
117	

Angela Stewart, Registrar

Issues with the Democrat members of the Nottoway Electoral Board:

- Violate Code: Voting to approve two motions: first to require the Registrar to respond to all FOIA requests within 24 hours all without charging any costs and 2) that only "healthy" Officers of Election could work on electionday.
- 2. Conduct a meeting without proper notice, without the Republican member; although she had given notice of not being available during the day due to work hours and generally speaking holding those meetings during the midmorning.
- 3. Failure to sign documents: Canvas, Receipt of notice of an Error Free Elation and requesting assistance from the Registrar for Cumber Security.
- 4. On voting day: Traveling with the Democratic Chair to complain about one Officer of Election not wearing a mask. (Note: Person had medical evidence not to wear a mask). Mitigated by holding a mask over her face when out of her work station.
- 5. Violate Code: Interfere with Officers of Election and voters while claiming all her questions weren't answered. Claiming identification cards were thrown back at electors.
- 6. Calling an Officer of Election a "Karen." (A very negative name)
- 7. Based on the number of emails sent not dealing with meetings it appears to be a violation of the meeting/talking to part of the code.
- 8. Failure to follow Cyber Security directions from the Virginia Department of Elations.
- 9. Telling people that the Registrar works at the "pleasure of the Electoral Board."
- 10.Democratic Chair tells the Democratic board members not to sign anything provided by the Registrar.

State Board of Elections DRAFT Meeting minutes Tuesday, April 20, 2021

118	APPENDIX: D
119	James Nachman, Chairman; Joyce Smith, Vice Chairwoman
120	City of Richmond Electoral Board
121	



April 12, 2021

VIA EMAIL ONLY:

info@elections.virginia.gov

Virginia State Board of Elections Attention: Franchelle Tyson ELECT Administrative Program Specialist The Washington Building-Capitol Square 1100 Bank Street, 1st Floor Richmond, Virginia 23219

Re: Amended Response of James M. Nachman and Joyce K. Smith of the City of Richmond Electoral Board to Republican Allegations of improper actions

Dear Ms. Tyson:

Please find attached the 7 page amended response of James M. Nachman, Chair and Joyce K. Smith, Vice-Chair of the City of Richmond Electoral Board to the Richmond City Republican Committee Chairman Hayden Fisher's complaint of alleged recent improper actions.

Should you have any questions, please feel free to contact me at 804-399-5555.

Sincerely,

James M. Nachman, Esquire

Chair, City of Richmond Electoral Board

AMENDED RESPONSE OF JAMES M. NACHMAN, CHAIR AND JOYCE K. SMITH, VICE-CHAIR OF THE CITY OF RICHMOND ELECTORAL BOARD TO THE RICHMOND CITY REPUBLICAN COMMITTEE CHAIRMAN HAYDEN FISHER'S COMPLAINT OF ALLEGED RECENT IMPROPER ACTIONS

RETRIBUTION:

This one word sums up Hayden Fisher's letter, dated February 15, 2021, and his attached summary of alleged "improper actions." All of these stated allegations are untrue.

The time of this Complaint is suspect:

Most of the allegations stated in Mr. Fisher's complaint predated the removal of J. Kirk Showalter by the City of Richmond Electoral Board on February 1, 2021. Why didn't Mr. Fisher and the other complainants make their complaints in November 2020? Why did they wait to make their complaints until after J. Kirk Showalter was removed on February 1, 2021?

The allegations in Hayden Fisher's complaint are not only false, but are primarily based on unreliable double or triple hearsay.

None of these allegations, with the exception of C. Starlet Steven's illegal statements regarding a closed session of the City of Richmond Electoral Board are based on firsthand knowledge or observation.

C. Starlet Stevens, Secretary of the City of Richmond Electoral Board, has violated the closed session policy of the City of Richmond Electoral Board and violated Virginia Code sections 2.2-3711, 3712 regarding closed sessions.

Ms. Stevens has violated this above policy and the aforementioned statutes by specifically mentioning some of the confidential substance of the closed session involving the removal of J. Kirk Showalter as General Registrar of the City of Richmond on February 1, 2021. (See Fisher Complaint # 3). I will be careful not to make the same mistake that Ms. Stevens made and will not comment on the substance of what was a confidential personnel matter discussed in closed session. I do, however, want to state a few things about the nature of the meeting. I was not verbally aggressive or disrespectful towards Ms. Stevens. In fact, the opposite is true. Ms. Stevens was rude, obnoxious and disrespectful towards me as Chair, and towards Joyce K. Smith, as Vice Chair. Ms. Stevens did not respect the rules of the meeting and would not listen when she was ruled out of order. Ms. Stevens stated that, "she was not going to listen to me or Joyce Smith and she was going to say whatever she wanted to say, whenever she wanted to say it."

Ms. Stevens and J. Kirk Showalter's Attorney, Linda Woods were disruptive. I asked them to please stop. They persisted. They wanted to disrupt the closed session so that the Board could not go forward regarding the removal of Ms. Showalter. They screamed that Ms. Showalter was not being afforded due process and that the Board, could not go forward. The security and the

police that were present were aghast. They didn't know what to do? We had arranged for security and police to be there because we expected a contentious meeting.

In keeping with the guidelines outlined in Robert's Rules of Order, I called a recess to try to diffuse the situation. Security asked me if Ms. Joyce Smith and I wanted them removed. I sought legal counsel and called Tabrica C. Rentz with the City of Richmond's Attorney's Office. I had discussed this potential problem with her in the days leading up to the February 1, 2021 meeting. Ms. Rentz suggested a compromise. The compromise was that we would allow everyone to stay in the meeting, including Ms. Woods, Ms. Showalter's attorney, on the condition that everyone was allowed to talk <u>uninterrupted</u>. Ms. Rentz would be allowed to participate in the meeting via the telephone and would monitor the closed meeting. I offered this plan in the spirit of compromise. Everyone present at the closed meeting agreed to this suggested compromise. This is how the closed meeting was conducted from then on. Everyone was able to say whatever they wanted for as long as they wanted and they were not interrupted.

After the Board came out of closed session a vote was taken to remove Ms. Showalter as General Registrar for the City of Richmond. Again, Ms. Stevens and Ms. Woods were angry, rude, obnoxious and disrespectful. They called Ms. Smith and I names, said that we would be sorry, and said what goes around comes around. They promised to seek an injunction, to sue us and to bring the matter before the State Board of Elections.

Therefore, Mr. Fisher's complaint #3 is false.

After the meeting ended, I left and went home. There <u>was no meeting between me and Ms.</u>

<u>Joyce K. Smith.</u> It is my understanding that Ms. Smith stayed behind after the February 1, 2021 Board meeting, accompanied by security, to make sure Ms. Showalter turned over her keys and other credentials. According to Ms. Smith, Ms. Stevens and Ms. Woods' unruly behavior continued and they berated Ms. Smith and the security officials present.

Ms. Jerry Richardson, was Deputy General Registrar at this time and took over as acting Registrar, not interim Registrar, on February 1, 2021, because Ms. Showalter had been removed. Ms. Richardson's position as Acting Registrar was formalized at our Board meeting held on February 26, 2021 by an unanimous vote including the vote of Ms. C. Starlet Stevens.

Therefore, Mr. Fisher's complaint # 4 is false.

Joyce Smith and I did not violate Virginia Code Section 24.2-671.

There were eight chief election officers from eight precincts in the City of Richmond who did not report their election results on the evening of the election on November 3, 2020. (precincts 206, 510, 603, 606, 708, 814, 903, and 910).

We called the above Chief Election Officers and Assistant Chiefs and they did **not** reply.

Ms. J. Kirk Showalter was focused on reporting the results of the City of Richmond Mayor's race. A programming error had been made by her and the head of her technical staff. They could report the Mayor's race in aggregate, but could not report the results by council districts.

This was important in Richmond, because the winner had to take five out of the nine council districts in order to win the race. Tyler Links, with Print Elect, was helping Ms. Showalter solve this problem.

In the past, police officers helped us find chief election officers who didn't show up with their materials or communicate results on election night. They would on rare occasion help us find them so we could get the needed information. All of our police officers had been released.

After the polls closed, the Electoral Board members who had been visiting the precincts on Election Day came back to the Registrar's Office. The Board instituted a policy, where each Board member visited one third of the precincts in the City on Election Day and each Chief Election Officer on election night was supposed to bring in their election materials and check in with their respective Electoral Board member assigned to their precinct. This procedure was conducted on November 3, 2020.

Starlet Stevens checked in her precincts and at the conclusion of her check in, Ms. Steven's stated that she was tired and angry about everyone complaining about Kirk Showalter and left the registrar's office before midnight. Ms. Stevens left on November 3, 2020.

Ms. Smith and I stayed behind because there was more work to be done.

After midnight, on Wednesday, November 4, 2020, Ms. Smith and I went to Ms. Showalter and asked her advice about what we could do to get the election results from the aforementioned precincts (precincts 206, 510, 603, 606, 708, 814, 903, and 910). Ms. Showalter, Joyce Smith and I looked at Virginia Code section 24.2-671, and Ms. Showalter said, "it's the next day, the day after election, November 4, 2020, you are the Electoral Board, you can open up the envelopes and get the results."

Based on our reading of the statute and Ms. Showalter's advice, we proceeded accordingly. We called Starlet Stevens to inform her about how we were going to proceed and she did <u>not</u> answer her phone.

Ms. Smith and I at approximately 1:00 a.m. on November 4, 2021, the day after the election, opened up the # 2 envelopes containing the final voting tapes from the voting machines of the following precincts (precincts 206, 510, 603, 606, 708, 814, 903, and 910). These were the precincts where the Chief Election Officers did not call in their election results. Ms. Smith and I, opened up the envelopes, pulled the tapes out, looked at them, wrote down the results, put the tapes back in the envelopes, resealed the envelopes with new seals and signed our names to the new seals.

We did all of these described things in the presence of the then Deputy Registrar, Jerry Richardson, (now Acting Registrar), Adriene Davis, Executive Assistant to the City of Richmond Electoral Board and Cynthia Johnson of the General Registrar's staff.

There is no video evidence. There were no cameras operable at any time before or after election.

Therefore allegation # 1 of Mr. Fisher's complaint is false.

Ms. Smith and I did <u>not</u> open the # 2 envelope of Precinct 115 on November 4, 2020, or at any other time. Mr. Ames Russell was the Chief Election Officer of Precinct 115 in the City of Richmond. Both Ms. Smith and I spoke to Mr. Ames Russell separately and explained to him what I have previously described in this response. He refuses to believe our explanation despite the physical evidence and the witnesses that can attest to what occurred.

It has been stated that Ms. Smith and I removed Mr. Russell as Chief Election Officer in retaliation for him making a complaint to the State Board of Elections. This is <u>not</u> true.

I did <u>not</u> become aware of Mr. Russell's complaint or any of the other complaints outlined by Hayden Fisher until I was contacted by Jeremy Lazarus, with the Richmond Free Press on Friday, March 26, 2021. The City of Richmond Electoral Board voted to dismiss Mr. Russell at our Board meeting on March 11, 2021. I did not know of Mr. Russell's complaint on March 11, 2021. Also, the matter concerning Mr. Russell was discussed in a <u>closed session</u> of the Board. It would be inappropriate to discuss the reasons for Mr. Russell's dismissal, but I can state that Mr. Russell was not removed because he made a complaint to the State Board of Elections.

As was previously stated, Ms. C. Starlet Stevens went home on election night, November 3, 2020 before midnight. Ms. Smith and I stayed to complete the City of Richmond Electoral Board's business. Ms. Smith was at the registrar's office until approximately 3:00 a.m. on Wednesday, November 4, 2020 and I was there until approximately 3:45 a.m. In this last general election the canvass was not designed to start all at one time at 8:30 a.m. or 9:00 a.m. on November 4, 2020. Chief Election Officers were supposed to come in at appointed staggered times. The Board agreed that we all did not have to come in at the same time. Ms. Stevens said she would be in at around 9:00 a.m. On November 4, 2020, Ms. Smith informed me that she arrived at approximately 10:30 a.m. and was told that Ms. Stevens had arrived around 10:00 a.m. I arrived at approximately 11:00 a.m.

It is alleged as part of Mr. Fisher's complaint # 2, that I completed the canvass at my home on November 8, 2020, Nothing can be further from the truth. By the weekend of the Election (November 6-8, 2020) everyone on the City of Richmond Electoral Board was getting sick. Many people in the Registrar's Office were getting sick. We all went and took COVID-19 tests. We were all quarantined. I took my COVID test on Friday, November 6, 2020. The City of Richmond Registrar's Office was shut down because of the pandemic.

The canvass process in the City of Richmond is a multi faceted process: Basically, it proceeds in this order: Chief Election Officers bring in all of their envelopes, ballots, and materials on election night, November 3, 2020. Chief Election Officers come back the next day, November 4, 2020, and we make sure that their envelopes contain everything that they should (i.e. final voting tapes). There are a minimum of three sets of final voting tapes that are printed from each voting machine at every precinct. There are also three sets produced from the CAP (The Central Absentee Precinct). One set of tapes goes to the Clerk's Office at the City of Richmond Circuit Court by noon, the day after the election, on November 4, 2020. The second set of final voting tapes goes to the Registrar. The third set of tapes goes to the Electoral Board. The Registrar, along with her staff, produces a spreadsheet of the voting results from the Registrar's set of final

voting tapes. After a spreadsheet is produced, the Electoral Board checks the work of the Registrar's spreadsheet to check for errors using its set of final voting tapes.

The next step is for the Board to conduct a provisional ballot meeting to decide which provisional ballots to count so that they can be included in the final voting tally.

I consulted with Ms. Showalter about what we could do to move the vote count and certification process forward. Please remember, the Registrar's Office was closed, and all the Board members were sick and quarantined, including my wife Kelly, who also had to quarantine. Ms. Showalter suggested that she bring the Electoral Board's set of final voting tapes to my house and that she could swear my wife in as an Election Officer and that we could look at the tapes and see if her spreadsheet was correct. Ms. Showalter said she would inform the other Board members of this process and I called both Ms. Smith and Ms. Stevens and they stated that they were fine with proceeding in this manner.

Looking at the final voting tapes and checking the Registrar's spreadsheet doesn't complete the canvass, doesn't constitute a meeting, and does not violate Virginia Code Sections 24.2-671 and 24.2-107 as alleged.

I was willing and able to do this work as suggested by Ms. Showalter, even though I was sick and under quarantine. Ms. Stevens stated that, "she was so ill that it was an effort to talk on the phone or even to get out of my bed."

With the help of my wife, Kelly, we were able to catch a number of mistakes and were able to move the final vote count and certification process forward.

After we had made this review of the Registrar's spreadsheet, we did not complete or finalize anything. Both Board members C. Starlet Stevens and Joyce Smith were given an opportunity to view the Board's final voting tapes and to compare them with the drafts of the Registrar's spreadsheets.

Ms. C. Starlet Stevens stated to me that the Richmond Republican Committee, especially Ms. Elizabeth Bulter, were questioning her why she or some other Republican hadn't viewed the tapes. I offered to bring Ms. Stevens the tapes and a copy of the spreadsheets to her condo at the Mount Vernon which is blocks away from my office and my house. Ms. Stevens told me that she didn't need me to, that she was still feeling unwell.

The City of Richmond Electoral Board still needed to finalize the last part of the process of counting votes and conduct our provisional ballot meeting. At this juncture, the Registrar's Office was still shut down due to a second wave of COVID-19 infections.

Ms. Stevens and I were released from quarantine on Sunday, November 15, 2020, but now our Registrar, Kirk Showalter, was in quarantine. Ms. Joyce Smith, Vice Chair, was also still in quarantine.

We were able to hold our provisional ballot meeting on Tuesday, November 17, 2020 at 2:00 p.m. at Humphrey Caulder Community Center in their gym on Thompson Street in Richmond, Virginia. I talked to Ms. Stevens and she told me that the Richmond Republican Committee, especially Elizabeth Butler, was still questioning her about the tapes. We agreed that I would bring her the Electoral Board's set of final voting tapes and copies of the spreadsheets to the provisional ballot meeting. I told her she could take them home and look at them all she wanted to and I would come and get them and return them to the Registrar's Office.

I took all of the described materials to Ms. Stevens (the Board's set of final voting tapes and the spreadsheets) to the provisional ballot meeting at Humphrey Caulder gym on Tuesday, November 17, 2020 at 2:00 p.m.

Ms. Stevens made a random cursory review of the materials and stated that everything was in order. She stated that the Richmond Republican Committee's concerns, especially Ms. Butler's concerns were overblown. Ms. Stevens stated "the tapes don't lie." The provisional ballot meeting lasted thirteen hours. It didn't end until 3:00 a.m. on Wednesday, November 18, 2020. We were able to complete our work due to the fine work of Ms. Constance Hargrove, General Registrar of Chesterfield County and her staff who helped us through the process with Ms. Showalter helping us via telephone.

Again, at the conclusion of the provisional ballot meeting, I offered to take all the above described materials to Ms. Steven's car so she could take them home for further review. She declined. I took the materials back to my office, locked them up, and returned everything back to the registrar's office later that day on Wednesday, November 18, 2020, where they were received by the Deputy Registrar, Jerry Richardson, who had come out of quarantine and was the only person at the Registrar's Office, at that time.

Therefore, Mr. Fisher's complaint #2 is false.

In conclusion, all of the allegations that are outlined in Mr. Hayden Fisher's complaint on behalf of the Richmond Republican Committee are unsubstantiated and are false.

These complaints are not credible and are based on double and triple hearsay. The timing of these complaints are suspect given the recent removal of J. Kirk Showalter as General Registrar for the City of Richmond on February 1, 2021. C. Starlet Stevens, Ames Russell, Elizabeth Butler, are all angry that Ms. Smith and I voted to remove Ms. Showalter and now they want to see us removed. **Retribution** is their operative mandate.

It is a sad commentary, that today it seems that some people will say and do anything to meet their political objectives. They don't care who they hurt. They are willing to smear peoples' reputations and impugn peoples' integrity.

Ms. Smith and I take our oaths as elected board members very seriously. We don't do improper or illegal things and we do not lie! I took this job as an Electoral Board member, as a public service in order to serve the City of Richmond and our Commonwealth. I know Ms. Smith did as well. I am an attorney, and have been a practicing active member of the Virginia State Bar for nearly 25 years, where I also took a similar oath to uphold the Constitution of the United States,

the Constitution of the Commonwealth of Virginia and the laws of the United States and the Commonwealth of Virginia. Ms. Smith and I have not broken our promise. We have done nothing illegal or improper. We did our job in an exemplary manner under very difficult circumstances.

Ms. Smith and I would like the opportunity to defend ourselves against these baseless allegations. We have many witnesses who are available to testify who have firsthand knowledge and who can corroborate that what we say is the truth. We would be happy to answer any questions the Board might have regarding these allegations.

Respectfully submitted,

James M. Nachman, Esquire

Chairman, City of Richmond Electoral Board

Joyce K. Smith

Vice Chair, City of Richmond Electoral Board

State Board of Elections DRAFT Meeting minutes Tuesday, April 20, 2021

122	APPENDIX: E
123	Yolanda Stokes
124	



Tyson, Franchelle <franchelle.tyson@elections.virginia.gov>

Fwd: Support of Joyce Smith

SBE - INFO, **rr** <info@elections.virginia.gov>
To: Franchelle Tyson <franchelle.tyson@elections.virginia.gov>

Tue, Apr 20, 2021 at 8:52 AM

Hey Franchelle,

I'm forwarding you this email intended for the Board Members. Please handle accordingly.

Department of Elections 1100 Bank Street, 1st Floor Richmond, Virginia 23219 804 864-8901 804 552-9745

Disclaimer: This message, including any attachments, may summarize laws, regulations and policies of the Virginia Department of Elections or the Commonwealth of Virginia. Furthermore, this message and any responses sent to this email address may be subject to public disclosure under FOIA. For more information, please call the Virginia Department of Elections at 1-800-552-9745 or visit http://elections.virginia.gov/index.php/email-disclaimer.

----- Forwarded message ------

From: Yolanda Stokes < Yolonda 440@live.com>

Date: Tue, Apr 20, 2021 at 8:12 AM Subject: Support of Joyce Smith

To: info@elections.virginia.gov <info@elections.virginia.gov>

Dear Chairman Brink, Vice - Chairman O'Bannon and Secretary LeCruise

I reviewed the minutes of the State Board of Elections meeting where a complaint was lodged against two Democratic members of the Richmond Electoral Board. I am writing this letter in support of Vice-Chairman Joyce Smith of the Richmond Electoral Board.

I just recently had an opportunity to work with Vice-Chairman Smith regarding elections in the City of Richmond, Virginia. I was impressed by her eagerness to improve upon elections in the City of Richmond. She solicited my resume' for the position of General Registrar for the City of Richmond, Virginia. In dealing with Ms. Smith I found her to be the type of Board member that carries out the duties of the office in a non partisan fashion. She researches to the best of her abilities and shows a genuine concern for equal and fair elections in the City of Richmond. She has been faced with many obstacles during her tenure and has worked diligently to find the answers she needed to make a "sound" decision.

Ms. Joyce Smith as Vice-Chairperson works hard and she works smart. She has been with the Electoral Board approximately two years and her knowledge of what it takes to move the City of Richmond's Electoral process forward is invaluable. It would not be in the best interest of elections within the City of Richmond to "remove" Ms. Smith as the Democratic appointee at this time. I find that she makes decisions fairly, wisely and impartially.

In short, I think that Vice-Chairperson Joyce Smith would continue to be an invaluable asset to the City of Richmond's election process. She would continue to grow and move forward the State Board of Elections objectives to the

administration of elections in the Commonwealth for many years to come.

Please feel free to contact me should you have any questions or concerns. I can be reached at (804) 475-2773.

Respectfully submitted,

Yolanda W. Stokes

Sent from Mail for Windows 10

State Board of Elections DRAFT Meeting minutes Tuesday, April 20, 2021

125	APPENDIX: F
126	Elizabeth Butler, and Hayden Fisher, Chairmar
127	Richmond Republican Committee



Richmond City Republican Committee

Reagan Building, 25 East Main St, Richmond, VA 23219

April 12, 2021

Dear Virginia Board of Elections Members and Commissioner Piper,

Thank you for the opportunity to pull together all of the information we have about recent improper actions of certain members of the Richmond City electoral board. As I review the documentation presented here, I am struck by the persistent pattern of disregard for the Code of Virginia. The code provides instructions on what to do if a precinct's results haven't been reported on election night. It also provides a process to replace an electoral board member who is temporarily ill. Most importantly it spells out a process for the electoral board to meet regularly with all of its members and the public to conduct formal business. Unfortunately, certain members of the Richmond electoral board have proven that they can't be trusted to follow the Code of Virginia. I urge you on behalf of the citizens of Richmond to recommend the removal of Chairman Nachman and Vice-Chairman Joyce Smith.

Thank you in for your consideration of these serious matters.

Sincerely,

Hayden Fisher, Esq.

Richmond City Republican Committee, Chairman

- 1. Electoral Board members James Nachman and Joyce Smith opened sealed returns of some precincts in the early morning hours of November 4th, without a proper meeting of the Electoral Board and without party observers. Joyce Smith subsequently lied about her participation. Code of Virginia 24.2-671
 - a. The electoral board is required to meet at the Registrar's office before 5pm on the day after the election to ascertain the results of the election (Virginia Code 24.2-671)
 - b. Every electoral board member must be notified if there is going to be a meeting of the electoral board. (Virginia Code 24.2-107) Starlet Stevens was not notified before the envelopes were opened.
 - c. Each political party is entitled to have representatives present when the local electoral board meets to ascertain the results of the election (Virginia Code 24.2-671). The Republican party was not notified that the returns were being opened in the early morning hours of November 4th.
 - d. Chairman Nachman testified on March 31, 2021 at the Board of Elections meeting that he and Joyce Smith opened the sealed envelopes of some of the precincts in the early morning hours of November 4th.
 - e. Ames Russell, Chief Election officer of Richmond precinct 115, states:

Statement of Ames Russell: I am resident of the city of Richmond, Chief Election Officer of Precinct 115. I have served as an officer for over 8 years.

When we canvassed our Precincts results the morning after the election, we found signed seals broken, crucial machine print outs of results missing and another Precinct material among ours.

I later learned Electoral Board Members Mr. Nachman and Ms. Smith opened our sealed envelopes and removed our tapes in the middle of the night, in violation of the Code of Virginia.

Despite video evidence, Ms. Smith claimed:

"The Board didn't open those envelopes. We know NOT to do that. Kirk is using the board to cover herself. She does that to others as well to cover her mistakes."

I contacted Registrar Showalter with this information, and she said:

"contrary to Ms. Smith's assertions, it was she and Mr. Nachman who opened those envelopes. I was not present at the time nor were they opened at my direction."

Why did Mr. Nachman and Ms. Smith disregard Code, and why did Ms. Smith state the Board did not open envelopes when the Chairman claimed he did?

I feel this matter requires a thorough and impartial review to ensure the integrity of our electoral process and hold our officials accountable for their conduct.

f. Statement of Robley Jones, employee of the Richmond registrar's office, who served as a Canvass officer during the Canvass of precinct 115's returns.

Dear Mr. Piper:

I recently became aware that the State Board of Elections is investigating election irregularities that may have occurred in Richmond City on the evening of November 3. I was one of the two canvas officers who attempted to canvas the report from Ames Russell's precinct, I believe it was 115, on the morning of November 4.

I have been a canvas officer for some years, and at that time, I was training Laticia Gaines, and the two of us were conducting the canvas. Chief Russell was accompanied by the assistant chief, Ann Pane.

Although we had reported to start the canvas at eight, the necessary number of Richmond Board members were not present, so we did not get underway until around nine. The packet from Mr. Russell's precinct was the first one presented to us.

I immediately noticed that the seal on the envelope containing the report was broken. I asked Ames if it had been broken when it was submitted. He said, "No." We noted this on the canvas form.

Then when we opened the envelope, I pulled out envelope #3. It as not from precinct 115. I cannot recall the number of the precinct that it came from. At that point, I called over Ms. Showalter. I informed her of the problem. She seemed surprised, and Johanna McKee and Kirk conferred with us. They took the envelope and told us to wait until the correct envelope #13 could be found. We waited for over a half hour.

Ames and his assistant, Ann Pane, were then told that they would be called back in when the missing envelope was found, and we were told to begin canvassing other precincts.

I have been a canvas officer for many years, and this is the first time I ever encountered an irregularity regarding the security of a precinct report.

When I learned that Mr. Russell was dismissed from his duties as chief, I was shocked. I have canvassed his precinct from time to time in the past, and he is an excellent chief, whose reports are accurate and meticulously organized.

If he was fired for voicing concern regarding the irregularities that occurred regarding his precinct report on November 4, he was wrongfully fired. Election officers should seek out the truth in such instances. Such a firing will have a chilling effect on reports of irregularities from local election officials, and I do not believe that is in the best interest of election integrity in our beloved Commonwealth.

Sincerely,

Robley Jones

g. Statement of Ann W. Pane, Assistant Chief, Precinct 115

On election night, I heard Chief Ames Russell call downtown to report our results at approximately 7:20pm. As is our practice, we each kept a copy of the results tapes just in case there was difficulty downtown.

During the canvass, on the morning of Nov. 4th, it was noted that our pollbook information did not match the SOR numbers. Chief Ames and I were both confused.

I asked to see the information from Robley, as I had packaged it, and had stapled the tapes in a particular spot in two different places on the form, and the materials he was handling had NO staples. It is then that we discovered the manila #13 Envelope in OUR #2 Envelope was NOT FROM OUR Precinct #115.... BUT WAS FROM Precinct #203!!!

This should have been impossible, as the envelopes are NOT to be opened once they are delivered to the registrar's office UNTIL canvas the next day.

Upon finding this out, we motioned for Kirk Showalter, Registrar, to come over to our table and asked her about it after explaining the situation. Her comments surprised us. To the best of my recollection I will recount what I remember her stating:

"She said that she was not surprised, that 'some' envelopes were opened the morning of the 4th at appx. 3:30-4:00am, because some of the precincts had not reported their results."

She was informed that our results had been CALLED IN, and there should have been NO reason to open our envelope 2.

IN ADDITION, why did whoever opened it RETURN THE WRONG Precinct 203 Envelope 13, in our Precinct #115 Envelope 2?

NOTE: the manila Envelopes 13 DID NOT contain any results tapes!!! But only tapes and summary of the Pollbooks and voters names and addresses.

"She replied that it was, after all, 3:30am and they had been there all day and were very tired, and she could see how this could have happened. That they were receiving a multitude of phone calls -every 15 minutes- from some candidates and they were trying to get the results totaled."

Kirk Showalter took the manila Envelope 13 and said she would check on it. We waited and waited. In about an hour Johanna McKee, came back to us with the Precinct #203 envelope, and informed us that they "could not find" the correct manila Envelope 13 for our Precinct #115, and that they did not know where it was, AND we should leave canvassing (not complete it) and leave the building.

Statement of Letitia Gaines, Chief Officer, Precinct 304

On November 4, 2020, was my first day of Canvassing for the City of Richmond. I was training with Chief officer Mr. Robley Jones. Our first precinct for the day was precinct 115, upon our checklist, we are asked to ask for how many workers, how many people

turned out for the precinct and etc. Upon, asking the questions, we noticed the answers that was given by Chief Ames Russell and assistant Chief Anne Pane of precinct 115 was incorrect of what they had in their envelope which was sealed and signed by Mr. Russell and Ms. Pane.

Mr. Russell and Ms. Pane, asked to see the envelope and tapes, in which everything that was in the envelope was not theirs and belong to precinct 203, and stated this is not our tapes or our workers. We do not know any of the workers and this is not our signatures on the tapes.

Mr. Jones and myself reported the problem to Johanna and it was escalated.

Along, with Mr. Russell and Ms. Pane, Mr. Jones and myself questioned how did precinct 203 tapes and information ended up in precinct 115 envelope. When, the envelope was signed and sealed when it was turned in the night of November 10, 2020 and was not to be open until the next day at canvassing.

Until today, we have not heard how 203 information was in 115 envelope.

With the climax across the United States concerning voting suppressions, this is a serious matter.

Also, with all of the training that was given by The Electoral Board and security around the Voter Registrar office this is very alarming.

i. Statement of Johanna McKee, Chief Officer, Central Absentee Precinct

On the evening of the Presidential Election after the polls closed Kirk Showalter and I were completing the Statement of Results for the Central Absentee Precinct 999, Jim Nachman approached Kirk Showalter to tell her that 6 precinct election results were missing. Kirk Showalter instructed Lisa Cosby to call the chiefs and she stated "they turned in their phones". I said that Adriene has all the phone numbers and contact info and Kirk said send the police to get the tapes. Lisa Cosby walked away with Jim Nachman.

Again, Jim Nachman approached Kirk Showalter and told her that the police were gone and Kirk Showalter asked who released them and Jim Nachman stated that they were going to go get the results from the #2envelope, Kirk Showalter stated to check the closing tapes that were turned in by the chiefs.

Later, Jerry Richardson spoke with Kirk Showalter that they got the election results from the #2envelopes.

j. Statement of Kirk Showalter regarding why the envelopes were opened:



k. As reported in the The Richmond Free Press, (<u>State elections board investigating allegations involving city Electoral Board's handling of Nov. 3rd election)</u>

"Mr. Nachman denied opening Mr. Russell's envelope during the search for precinct election results..."

Chairman Nachman also stated to the Board of Elections on March 31st that he never opened the envelopes of Precinct 115 or 203, which were involved in Ames Russell's claims. If that happens to be true, then there is a bigger problem where a third person was opening sealed envelopes also.

2. The Canvass on the morning of November 4th was not overseen by the Electoral Board, but by a single member.

- a. The electoral board is required to meet at the Registrar's office before 5pm on the day after the election to ascertain the results of the election (Virginia Code 24.2-671). The Richmond Electoral Board refers to this as the Canvass.
- b. "The Board shall open the returns delivered by the officers" (Virginia Code 24.2-671).
- c. Starlet Stevens was the only Electoral Board Member present when the Canvass began. Statement of Starlet Stevens:

I arrived at the Voter Registration office on Wednesday, November 4, 2020 shortly before 8:00 a.m. for the canvass of the previous day's election.

When I arrived, I inquired if Vice Chair Joyce Smith or Chairman Jim Nachman had arrived and found out I was the only one there. As a general rule, Chairman Nachman is usually not in attendance the first thing on canvass day because he always says he has a court case. In the past, Joyce has always been present with me for the canvass to start. I went ahead and had the canvass start thinking Joyce maybe was caught in traffic, etc.

I tried several times throughout the course of the morning to call Joyce and the calls went into voice mail. I left messages but received no response. Joyce finally showed up at the office at approximately 12:00 p.m. and I told her that I was worried about her and asked if there was a problem. She said that she and Nachman had been at the office until 3:30 a.m. going into #2 envelopes looking for tapes. I was totally shocked to hear this as I thought both of them had left when I did the night before. At any rate, I told Joyce that at least two Board members were to be present at the canvass. Her response to me was that Nachman told her she did not need to be there. I told her that he was wrong, that the canvass always starts at 8:00 a.m. and no matter how late we were there on election night, we had to be there for the canvass to start.

Nachman showed up somewhere between 12:30 p.m. and 1:00 p.m. and I told him that I had been the only one there until around 12;00 when Joyce finally arrived. He told me that they had been there until 3:30 in the morning looking for missing tapes.

d. Statement of Johanna McKee, Chief Officer, Central Absentee Precinct

On Wednesday November 4, 2020, Joyce Smith arrived late for canvass. She approached me to tell me " Jim and I did not leave until 3:30 am and he said I didn't need to be here."

- 3. The Canvass was continued at Chairman Nachman's home on the evening of November 8th. This should have been a proper meeting of the Electoral Board, a quorum was not present, and political parties were not given the opportunity to observe.
 - a. "The board may adjourn to another room of sufficient size in a public building to ascertain the results, and may adjourn as needed, not to exceed seven calendar days from the date of the election. Written directions to the location of any room other than the clerk's and general registrar's offices where the board will meet shall be posted at the doors of the clerk's and general registrar's offices prior to the beginning of the meeting." (Virginia Code 24.2-671)
 - b. "Two members shall constitute a quorum." (Virginia Code 24.2-107) Chairman Nachman was the only member present for the meeting on the evening of November 8th.
 - c. Each political party is entitled to have representatives present when the local electoral board meets to ascertain the results of the election (Virginia Code 24.2-671). The Republican party was not notified that there was a meeting at Chairman Nachman's home on the evening of November 8th.
 - d. Statement of Starlet Stevens:

"On Sunday evening, November 8, I received a call from Chairman Nachman. He said that he and his wife, Kelly were doing the canvass at their house on Stuart Av. He indicated that Registrar Showalter had sworn Kelly in and she was assisting him in reviewing the tapes and the SOR's from Tuesday's election.

I questioned why this was being done at his house and Jim indicated that our whole office was shut down due to COVID-19. No one was allowed in the building due to this. At this point in time, I did not discuss any further. I was so ill that it was an effort to talk on the phone or even to get out of my bed."

- 4. Jim Nachman was verbally aggressive and disrespectful towards board member Starlet Stevens during the Richmond Electoral Board meeting on 2/1/2021.
 - a. Statement of Starlet Stevens describing events leading up to the closed session discussion of 2/1/2021:

"When we go into closed session, our Executive Assistant, Adriene Davis gives me a statement to read which states that the Board is going into closed session to discuss personnel matters. It also cites the Code of Virginia law that this relates to.

As I was ready to start reading said statement, Chairman Nachman stopped me and handed me a different statement to read. I asked why I was being asked to read something different and he gave me no answer. He said something to the effect of "just read it". I refused to do this without an explanation from him. He then removed the statement from me and handed it to Co-Chair, Joyce Smith who struggled to read it.

The recorder was turned off by Adriene and she along with staff members Jerry Ingram, Liz Wilson, Johanna McKee left the room.

At this point, Jim shouted across the room to Kirk's attorney, Linda Woods that she also must leave. Ms. Woods stated that she was there to represent Kirk and she would not leave.

I spoke up and said "Jim, Ms. Woods has a right to be here, let her stay." He yelled at me to "shut up, you stay out of this!" My response was, "I will not stay out of this, I have a duty to be here." I added that Kirk had a right to legal representation in this proceeding.

Jim again yelled loudly at me to "shut up "or he would make me leave the meeting. I said no way would I leave the meeting.

At this time, Jim got up and went into the hallway to make a phone call. He also at this time ordered the Security Officer to get the RPD officer and for them to remove Ms. Woods from the building. I spoke to the officers and asked them not to do this and added that Kirk had a right to have her lawyer there. I even added that if they were in a similar scenario, wouldn't they also want their attorney present? They agreed with me and Jim again yelled at the officers to get Ms. Woods out of the building.

Jim yelled at me to "shut up and stay out of this." I said "no way" and he said he would have me removed from the building also. My response was, "I would advise you against doing that ". During this, Jim was on the phone and it was my understanding that he was talking with Attorney Tabrika who is with the City of Richmond.

Jim again ordered the officers to remove Ms. Woods and if she refused, they were to arrest her. I said I was not going to allow this to happen. It was apparent to me that the officers really had no interest in going to the extremes that Jim was ordering.

I then suggested it would be a good idea for the Board to come out of closed session and go back into open session and take care of the last two items on the meeting agenda. I suggested we schedule another meeting to address the issue of whether or not to remove Kirk. Jim yelled "no way, this is going to get done tonight!"

b. Statement of Kirk Showalter regarding events that occurred at the City of Richmond Electoral Board meeting on February 1, 2021.

I have worked for various governmental agencies in the past 30 years. I have never - in all that time - witnessed the behavior exhibited by Mr. Jim Nachman, Chairman of the Electoral Board, in general and toward Ms. Stevens in particular. One of the items on the agenda was consideration of the removal of me from the appointed position of General Registrar. At no time prior to that meeting was I informed of

any specific cause for removal. (The General Registrar is not an at will employee; they can only be removed from office for failure to perform their duty according to law.) As such, believing that there was no event that occurred that met that standard, and believing that I was entitled to due process in the proceedings, I requested that my attorney remain during the closed session so that she could advise me, if necessary, during the course of any conversation that might ensue. Mr. Nachman vehemently and loudly objected to allowing my attorney to remain. When my attorney refused to leave, Mr. Nachman threatened to have her arrested. Ms. Stevens came to my defense and supported my request to have legal counsel present during the closed session. Mr. Nachman screamed at her and became verbally aggressive. While I do not remember the exact words that he said at that point (I was too shocked), the effect of the communication was such that it was clear that he did not wish to allow Ms. Stevens to have any input into the matter, completely disregarding her equal standing as a member of the Electoral Board. He also threatened to have her removed by the security staff that were present. It should be noted that I, the then General Registrar, had not arranged for the security staff to be present at the meeting. I can only conclude that the security staff were pre-arranged at the behest for either Mr. Nachman or Ms. Joyce Smith, Vice-Chairman, or both.

While the Freedom of Information Act precludes me from communicating exactly what was said during the closed session, I can say that Mr. Nachman's attempt to muzzle Ms. Stevens continued during the closed session. It was also obvious that he did not intend to allow for any sort of real due process to occur before the Board acted in open session to vote on the question of removing me from office. I will also add, that while Ms. Smith's behavior was not as loud or aggressive as Mr. Nachman's, it was clear that she fully supported and condoned his.

- 5. After the public electoral board meeting on 2/1/2021, Acting Interim Registrar Jerry Richardson was named without a proper meeting of the Electoral Board because Starlet Stevens was not notified and neither was the public.
 - a. Every electoral board member must be notified if there is going to be a meeting of the electoral board. (Virginia Code 24.2-107) Starlet Stevens was not notified before the meeting occurred to name Jerry Richardson as interim Registrar.
 - b. Notice shall be given to the public as required by 2.2-3707. No public notice was given for this impromptu meeting.

6. Ames Russell was fired as an election officer in retaliation for his whistleblower action mentioned in #1 above.

- a. On March 11, 2021, the Richmond Electoral Board voted to no longer allow Ames Russell to serve as an election officer. Starlet Stevens voted against removing Mr. Russell
- b. Mr. Russell, a long standing and well-regarded election officer, was terminated without any acceptable due process. He was never directly questioned by either Chairman Nachman or Ms. Smith regarding this matter.

It appears that the sole reason for his removal is his complaint about the actions of the Electoral Board in the early morning hours of November 4, 2020.

As reported in the The Richmond Free Press, (<u>State elections board investigating allegations involving city Electoral Board's handling of Nov. 3rd election)</u>

"Mr. Nachman... denied Mr. Russell was fired for filing the complaint"

"Ms. Smith said Mr. Russell was dismissed because he refused to accept her and Mr. Nachman's statements that they had nothing to do with the premature opening of his envelope."

c. Also on March 11, 2021, the Richmond Electoral Board voted to no longer allow Linda Woods to serve as an election officer. It appears that the sole reason for Linda's removal is her position as Kirk Showalter's attorney at the previous Electoral Board meeting on 2/1/2021.

7. Jim Nachman was pressured by Senator Morrisey and Susan Schwecker of the Democratic Party of Virginia to fire the Richmond Registrar. He commits to follow the direction of Morrissey and the Democratic Party – when he should be discussing this matter with the Richmond Electoral Board and making an independent decision.



SENATE OF VIRGINIA

JOSEPH D. MORRISSEY

16TH SENATORIAL DISTRICT
ALL OF THE CITIES OF HOPEWELL, AND
PETERSBURG; PART OF CHESTERFIELD,
DINWIDDIE, AND PRINCE GEORGE COUNTIES
AND PART OF THE CITY OF RICHMOND

701 GERMAN SCHOOL ROAD RICHMOND, VIRGINIA 23225 (804) 797 1626



COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS:
AGRICULTURE, CONSERVATION AND NATURA
RESOURCES
JUDICIARY
LOCAL GOVERNMENT
REMAIL/ATTON AND SOCIAL SERVICES

November 2, 2020

James Nachman, Chair Richmond Electoral Board 2134 West Laburnum Avenue Richmond, VA 23227

Dear Mr. Nachman.



As you know, on Monday, October 26, 2020, the Democratic Party of Virginia filed suit against Richmond Registrar, J. Kirk Showalter, regarding her failure to respond to a Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request for a list of those voters with ballots that may contain errors. Notwithstanding Showalter's statutory duty to respond to a FOIA request in a timely fashion, it wasn't until 17 days later that Showalter responded by stating: "We don't have a list". Showalter's behavior is unacceptable.

I also note that the Democratic Party of Virginia had previously requested such error lists from approximately fifty (50) other localities...all without a hitch. Why is it that the Richmond Registrar's office continues to perform its job in such a miserable fashion?

Equally troubling was your response – as reported in the Richmond Times Dispatch – that "the City's Elections office did not intend to 'hide' any reference or 'stonewall' request for them". Indeed, the Richmond Registrar's office did just that. Why wait seventeen (17) days before saying "we don't have a list." Why not do it immediately – simple stonewalling! You go on to say that the Richmond Registrar's office has an operation that is "tremendously ramped" – I have no clue as to what that means. What it sounds like is that you are making excuses for an office that is performing in a wildly abysmal fashion.

Showalter has shown repeatedly that she is unfit to lead the Richmond Registrar's office. How many times has she been sued? How many hundreds of thousands of dollars in attorneys fee has she had to pay out? Earlier, this year the Richmond City Democratic Committee requested a hearing with your Board in order to present overwhelming evidence of ineptitude on the part of Showalter. You prevented that from happening by reappointing her without the requisite hearing. Your singular action – which prevented the Richmond City Democratic Party from

Nochman Says this Page2 November 2, 2020

James Nachman, Chair, Richmond Electoral Board

presenting Showalter's defalcations over the last several years - was unprecedented and in violation of your responsibilities as a Chair of the Richmond Electoral Board.

I also note that you stated in the Richmond Times Dispatch that there is an unprecedented number of absentee ballots in Virginia and that "people are working really hard; they are under a lot of stress". Mr. Nachman, there are a lot of Registrar's Offices throughout the Commonwealth that are "under stress" and they are all "working very hard". However, unlike the Richmond Registrar, the other Registrar Offices are performing their job in stellar fashion. Mr. Nachman, you need to run a tighter ship and if you can't do your job, then you should resign.

Finally, stop covering up for Showalter's incompetence. It just underscores both the problems that we are having in the Richmond Registrar's office as well as your poor leadership of the Richmond Electoral Board.

Sincerely yours,

Senator Joseph D. Morrissey

Senate District.

cc:

Jamie Nolan, Chairperson 16th Senate District Committee 1021 East Cary Street, Suite 1275 Richmond, Virginia 23219

Virginia State Board of Elections 1100 Bank St. Richmond, VA 23219

Susan Swecker, Chair Democratic Party of Virginia 919 E Main St #2050 Richmond, VA 23219 Joyce K. Smith, Vice Chairman Richmond Electoral Board 2134 West Laburnum Avenue Richmond, VA 23227

C. Starlet Stevens, Secretary Richmond Electoral Board 2134 West Laburnum Avenue Richmond, VA 23227

J. Kirk Showalter, Registrar Richmond City Registrar's Office 2134 West Labumum Avenue Richmond, VA 23227 8. Richmond electoral board members, Jim Nachman and Joyce Smith, were plotting together to build a case against the Richmond Registrar and they anticipate they will be sued for discharging her. These discussions are inappropriate and should have involved the full board, not just two members.

From: Jim Nachman nachmaniaw@msn.com

Subject: Re: Removal of General Registrar Date: December 3, 2020 at 5:47 PM





I med calling you yesterday in response yesterday to your text, but you did not answer. I do plan to call a meeting to address the concerns outlined in the letter received from Susan Swecker and Jamie Nolan. As you and I discussed last week, there is much to be done before we have a meeting. We must be ready and have all the facts, information, documentation, and witnesses if we are to make a case for Kirk Showalter's removal. I wanted to talk to a number of individuals including but not limited to Chris Piper, Bob Brink, Haskell Brown, Nancy Rodrigues, and other witnesses. I have consuited with Chairwoman Susan Swecker and told her that I thought we would need until January 2021 before we could be ready. Remember, we had better be prepared and be able to make a case against Kirk Showalter that will be able to pass judicial muster in the likely event that she sues us for discharging her. I would have thought you would have called me and discussed this with me before emailing me in this manner? Please call me! You know how to reach me. Thank you!

Jim Nachman.
399-5555

Sent from my iPhone

On Dec 3, 2020, at 4:53 PM, Joyce Smith <gdzd/va1@gmail.com> wrote

Dear James Nachman, Chairperson Richmond Electoral Board

Lam following up on my requests for a meeting in order to address the concerns of the citizens of Richmond, VA, (voters) the letters received from the Chairman of the State Democratic Committee, Ms. Swecker as well as the local Democratic Committee Chairperson. Jamie Notan regarding major concerns with our November 3, 2020 elections. We have also received concerns from State Senator, Joseph Morrissey.

Of great concern to me is the account of activities at our polling places, specifically the concern Ames Russell, Chief Officer for precinct 115 has raised in writing to you and I.

These matters are serious, and they cannot be ignored

Upon review of Virginia State Code Section 24.2-109, the Appointment and removal of the general registrar, it states that the Electoral Board shall remove from office, on notice, any general registrar or officer of election who fails to discharge the duties of his/her office according to law.

I have requested on numerous occasions as the Vice-Chairperson of the Electoral Board, we convene to determine how we will move forward in the electoral processes of this City. I am now requesting in writing that we schedule an Electoral Board meeting, an emergency Electoral Board meeting in keeping with open meeting laws, to discuss this matter expeditiously.

Please advise as to when you will schedule the meeting

Thank you for your support in this matter.

Jayos Smith Vice-Chairperson Richmond Electoral Board

9. Fraudulent application to the Virginia Employment Commission for unemployment compensation by electoral board member Joyce Smith

- a. In her email to you dated 3/7/2021, Starlet Stevens reported that Richmond Electoral Board Vice -Chairman, Joyce Smith, filed false claims for unemployment compensation with the VEC on three different occasions during 2020.
- b. Kirk Showalter's letter to VEC:



Office of the General Registrar

City of Richmond
2134 West Laburnum Avenue, Richmond, Virginia 23227
P.O. Box 61037, Richmond, Virginia 23261-1037
(804) 646-5950
VoterRegistration@richmondgov.com

November 30, 2020

Virginia Employment Commission 6606 Wet Broad Street P.O. Box 27887 Richmond, VA 23261

Re: VEC Employer's Report of Separation and Wage Information - Account #

Dear Virginia Employment Commission:

We received three Virginia Employment Commission Employer's Report of Separation and Wage Information forms to be completed for account number for Joyce K. Smith. Please be advised that Ms. Smith is not a wage or salaried employee of the City of Richmond. She was, and continues to be, the Vice-Chairman of the City of Richmond Electoral Board.

Under §24.2-122 of the Code of Virginia, Electoral Board members are "...employees of the county or city in which they serve except as otherwise specifically provided by state law." However, their compensation for this is a flat annual fee. Per the attached letter, Ms. Smith's annual compensation is \$4,428. Because of this status, I was unable to answer most of the questions on the forms (enclosed).

Please be advised that Ms. Smith has not separated from this position. She continues to receive this fee, paid in bi-weekly installments.

Please call me at (804) 646-5950 or email me at VoterRegistration@richmondgov.com if you have any further questions.

Sincerely,

eneral Ragionar

6. Ames Russell was fired as an election officer in retaliation for his whistleblower action mentioned in #1 above. a. On March 11, 2021, the Richmond Electoral Board voted to no longer allow Ames Russell to serve as an election officer. Starlet Stevens voted against removing Mr. Russell. b. Mr. Russell, a long standing and well-regarded election officer, was terminated without any acceptable due process. He was never directly questioned by either Chairman Nachman or Ms. Smith regarding this matter. It appears that the sole reason for his removal is his complaint about the actions of the Electoral Board in the early morning hours of November 4, 2020. As reported in the The Richmond Free Press, (State elections board investigating allegations involving city Electoral Board's handling of Nov. 3rd election) "Mr. Nachman... denied Mr. Russell was fired for filing the complaint" "Ms. Smith said Mr. Russell was dismissed because he refused to accept her and Mr. Nachman's statements that they had nothing to do with the premature opening of his envelope."

To this I add, neither Mr. Nachman nor Ms. Smith ever questioned me directly about my statement or theirs's. To state I "refused" to accept their statements is unfounded.

Beyond this, will current and future election officers be liable for dismissal by Electoral Board members because they don't agree with Board Members interpretation of events?

Thank you, Ames